Great Ellingham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council
held remotely via Zoom on Wednesday 16 September 2020 at 7.30pm. 

In Attendance: Cllr T Betts (Chairman), Cllr S Mellor, Cllr A Partridge, Cllr P Ewin,  Cllr N Wilkins 
Parish Clerk Anne Rayner 
District Councillor Sarah Suggitt 
County Councillor Ed Connolly
3 members of the public
1. Open Forum – An opportunity for any parishioner to speak on parish matters and to hear reports from District and County Councillors, if applicable – County Councillor Ed Connolly reported that he continues to send updates from NCC with the latest information regarding coronavirus and any associated issues. District Councillor Sarah Suggitt confirmed that there is little to report from Breckland and likewise, the situation regarding the virus is ever changing and councils are adapting accordingly. There were no parishioner comments. 
2. To consider apologies for absence – Apologies were received and accepted from Councillor H Mellor and Councillor Hadley. 
3. To receive any declarations of interest in any item on the agenda – None to report. 
4. To confirm the minutes of the meeting of 19 August 2020 – The minutes were approved without alteration and signed as correct by the Chairman. They will be sent to the clerk. 
5. To report matters arising not on the agenda and hear the Chairman’s report – The speedwatch team recently recorded 16 drivers breaking the speed limit on Attleborough Road. Two more sessions are planned and if there are four more vehicles recorded, this should trigger a visit from the police camera team. A resident has reported several ‘grab hire’ lorries travelling up and down Long Street recently, possibly contravening the 7.5 tonne limit. The Chairman will write to the company in questions, should they be identified. 

The new road signs purchased as part of the parish partnership scheme last year have been installed. Also installed is one village gateway, meaning that the gateway for the other side of the road is missing and unfortunately, the one that has been installed is in the wrong place. Highways are aware and this will hopefully be rectified shortly. 


The Chairman has been in contact with the enforcement officer at Breckland regarding three issues: 1) the kerbing in front of the development at Melton Meadows 2) the issue of the amenity land that formed part of the S106 agreement at the Town Green development and 3) a brick wall in front of the three house development on Attleborough Road, which did not appear to form part of the planning application or approval. 

The Chairman reported that there seem to be some breaches of the lighting clause in planning permissions, possibly due to new owners not being made aware of the clause when they purchase property. The Chairman suggested drafting a ‘welcome’ letter aimed at new residents containing useful information but also highlighting the particular issue of the dark sky status and the reason for the lighting clause. Councillors agreed this was a good idea. Action TB. 

6. Planning applications considered between meetings: None 
7.      To hear of planning decisions and other information: None to report 
8. To consider planning applications:
a) 3PL/2020/0886/HOU – The Firs, Swamp Lane – Conversion of attic space with dormers and rooflights, replacement of front porch with stair atrium and enlargement of rear extension with additional bedroom above – Following discussion, the parish council agreed there were no objections to this application. 
b) 3PL/2020/0935/VAR – The Old Thatched Shop, 32 Church Street – Variation of condition 2 on 3PL/2019/0696/F (listed as minor amendments to dwelling to better suit new owners needs) – The parish council raised no objections to this application. 
c) 3PL/2020/0957/VAR – Flagship Group – Attleborough Rd – Variation of Condition No 2 – plan footprint amendments and relocation of substation – The parish council raised no objections to this application. 
9.  To consider a quote for a new SAM2 as part of the Parish Partnership Scheme – Westcotec have provided a quote for a SAM2 the same as the one used in Rocklands. This would be £3175 for the sign and £350 for Bluetooth data collection, giving a total of £3525 (£1762.50 of which would be payable by the parish council if a successful Parish Partnership bid were made). The SAM2 would need to be rotated in accordance with the same rules of the existing scheme. Councillors unanimously agreed that a bid should be submitted. The clerk will draft this and send it to the Chairman for approval. Action AR.
10. To consider the two parish councillor vacancies – The recent casual vacancy has been displayed and the deadline has expired but the clerk has not yet received confirmation from Breckland DC as to whether or not an election is called for one vacancy. The other vacancy can be filled by co-option.  It appears a few residents have informally expressed and interest and they will be encouraged to contact the clerk regarding the next steps. Councillor Mellor suggested that a school representative may be a good idea, given the growth planned for the village. A prospective Councillor would qualify on the grounds of place of work, as long as they had worked at the school for at least twelve months. The Chairman will approach the Headteacher accordingly. Action TB. 
11. Rockland School Project  - The Chairman proposed to move this item to the next meeting. Action AR. 
12. Local Government Services Pay Agreement 2020/21 – The 2020/21 pay award has been agreed at 2.75%, backdated to 1 April 2020. Councillors approved the pay award. 
13. To receive the financial report and consider the following payments:   
	Chq no
	Amount
	Payee
	Notes 

	100645
	£296.15  
	A Rayner 
	September salary       

	100646
	£  88.93
	A Rayner
	Expenses 

	100647
	£213.36
	S Michlmayr Co Ltd 
	Clock service  

	BACS
	£    6.00
	HMRC
	Q2 tax 


The financial report and the listed payments were unanimously approved. Councillors agreed that the clerk could make the tax payment online and claim this back as expenses.  Councillor Mellor asked about the possibility of obtaining funding to carry out the rest of the work recommended for the clock. The clerk will investigate what funding is available. Action AR. 
14. To consider items from Councillors – None to report
15. To consider correspondence received –  It has been pointed out that the hedge at the junction of Mill Lane / Chequers Green is causing highways visibility problems again. This has been cut back in the past but probably needs a harder cut back to properly resolve the situation. The Chairman will contact the resident in question and request that this is done. Action TB.
16. To confirm the date of the next meeting as Wednesday 21 October 2020, details to be confirmed.  
There being no further business, the meeting was closed at 8.10 pm. 
Signed:                                                                                            21 October 2020
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